LICENSING SUB-COMMITTEE 2

THURSDAY 23 MARCH 2006 AT 2.00PM

PRESENT:
Councillors N Farmer, Morton and Wilson.

ALSO PRESENT:
Councillor Styth was present at the start of the meeting as the substitute Member.

LSC2.001/06
APPOINTMENT OF CHAIRMAN FOR THE MEETING

RESOLVED – That Councillor Morton be appointed as Chairman of Licensing Sub-Committee 2 for this meeting.  Councillor Morton thereupon took the Chair.

LSC2.002/06
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST
There were no declarations of interest.

LSC2.003/06

APPLICATION TO VARY A PREMISES LICENCE – WARWICK FISH AND CHIPS, 3 WARWICK ROAD, CARLISLE

Before the Sub-Committee began the name of the premises was confirmed as Warwick Kebab and Pizza House but was also known as Warwick Fish and Chips.

The Licensing Manager presented report LDS.12/06 regarding an application to vary a Premises Licence at Warwick Fish and Chips, Warwick Road, Carlisle.

In addition to the Council’s Licensing Manager, Principal Solicitor and Committee Support Officer, the following people attended the meeting and took part in proceedings:

Applicant:

Mehmet Akendiz

Ms Matharu, the applicants representative

Responsible Authorities:

Sergeant Higgin & Inspector Carlton, Cumbria Constabulary 

There were no applications under Regulation 8(2) for other persons to speak at the meeting.

The Principal Solicitor outlined the procedure for the meeting.

The Licensing Manager reported that an application had been received from Mehmet Akendiz to vary the hours of the Premises Licence currently in force in respect of Late Night Refreshment for Warwick Fish and Chips, 3 Warwick Road, Carlisle.  

The current permitted hours for Late Night Refreshment were as follows:-

Friday to Monday – 2300hrs until 0200hrs;

Tuesday – 2300hrs until 0300hrs;

Wednesday – 2300hrs until 0200hrs;

Thursday – 2300hrs until 0300hrs;

Christmas Day – closed.

The hours of licensable activities requested are:-

Monday to Thursday – 2300hrs to 0300hrs;

Friday to Sunday – 2300hrs to 0400hrs;

New Years Eve – 2300hrs to 0400hrs;

Bank or Public Holidays - 2300hrs to 0400hrs.

There were no objections from interested parties.

Cumbria Constabulary had submitted a written objection to the application in a letter dated 23 January 2006.  Further information from the Cumbria Constabulary relating to incidents at the premises had been circulated to Members of the Sub-Committee and the applicant by letter dated 16 March 2006.

The application outlined the additional steps which would be undertaken to promote the licensing objectives of Prevention of Crime and Disorder; Prevention of Public Nuisance; Public Safety and the Protection of Children.

The Licensing Manager reported that relevant representations had been received as follows:

Responsible Authorities –

Cumbria Constabulary had stated that the premises had long been a hotspot for violent crime and disorder.  With this in mind Cumbria Constabulary decided to request earlier closing times for the premises, which initially were to be 2am, but following negotiations with the owner, were relaxed.

As a result of this action the Crime and Disorder in the area had considerably reduced. 

The Licensing Manager then outlined the relevant sections of the Council’s Licensing Policy which have a bearing on the application and which should be taken into consideration when making a decision.  He also outlined the relevant National Guidance and reminded Members that the application must be considered, with regard given to the representations made and the evidence given before them.

Responding to questioning, the Licensing Manager stated that he did not know the hour the premises were open until prior to November 2005.  The Applicant confirmed that this was generally 3am.

Sergeant Higgin, Cumbria Constabulary, told the Sub-Committee that prior to the Licensing Act 2003 the Premises were without doubt the worst for disorder in the City Centre.

With this in mind Cumbria Constabulary decided to request earlier closing times for the premises, which initially were to be 2am, but following negotiations with the owner, were changed to 3am.

From 1 January to 24 November 2005, prior to the imposition of the earlier closing hours at the premises, there were 48 incidents of violence and disorder in and around the premises, by far the highest of any takeaway premises.

Since the new closing times were imposed, there have only been 7 incidents recorded from 25 November 2005 to present day.  Three of the incidents were recorded on Wednesdays when the Premises were open later.  This included the festive period potentially the worst time for assaults and disorder.  This did not take into account the anti-social behaviour that used to routinely occur during the early hours of Saturday and Sunday mornings.  These figures represent a 50% drop in recorded incidents.

Police Officers who regularly police the night time economy were of the opinion that the earlier closing time has contributed greatly to a reduction of disorder in the area.

Sergeant Higgin accepted that the premises were well managed, although this was only an opinion as he did not work there, and he sympathised with the plight of the applicant.  However, it was the opinion of the Cumbria Constabulary that if the premises were allowed to vary their closing times there would be an increase in crime and disorder in the area.

Cumbria Constabulary had looked at options to reduce Crime and Disorder including Door Supervisors but they had decided this would not work.  The Premises do have CCTV but Police have asked to use this for incidents but found the CCTV had been wiped.

Responding to questions from Ms Matharu, the applicant’s representative, Sergeant Higgin stated that: 

· the disorder took place either within the Premises or directly outside, the furthest incident being no more than 15 or 20 yards away.

· The reduction in incidents of disorder may partly be due to staggered closing hours but not entirely.

· He could not provide a date for the incident when the CCTV tape had been wiped.

Following an invitation to speak by the chairman of the Sub-Committee, and in the absence of any objection by the Applicant, Inspector Carlton spoke to comment that there was no obvious reason why these particular Premises were such a hot spot for violence other than the location.  He also commented that since the introduction of the new licensing laws figures for violent crime in Carlisle had increased.

Mr Akendiz, Applicant, then addressed the Sub-Committee in support of the application, highlighting the following:

· the additional steps which the applicant had taken to promote the licensing objectives;

· He had been in the premises 8 years and in the takeaway business 17 years

· He had bought the premises and paid a high premium because of the location

· He had also bought the premises because it had 24 hours opening under Planning for a takeaway

· He would be prepared to reduce the hours sought to 3am

· Staff had been with the Applicant for a minimum of 5 years

· He had bought new a CCTV system two months ago covering the internal area of the premises which no longer uses tape but records 24hours straight on to hard drive so can not be deleted

· He previously had CCTV using videotape for approximately 4 years

· He is willing to make this available to the Police, and has done so in the past

· He would not be prepared to consider using door supervisors as this would be disproportionate for a small shop

· He had occasionally broken up fights in the premises but had never had to close the premises or bar anyone

He then answered questions and responded to comments from Sub-Committee Members.

Ms Matharu, Applicant’s representative, then addressed the Sub-Committee in support of the application, highlighting the following:

· Premises were well managed, no problems with Applicant or management

· Location of Premises is the problem with no apparent reasons

· The Applicant has done what is required to promote the licensing objectives by having CCTV and asking customers to leave the premises

· According to Guidance, 7.23 & 7.25, the installation of CCTV can be considering meeting the criteria to prevent Crime & Disorder as it acts as a deterrent

· Human Rights Act says it is unlawful for the Committee to act in a way incompatible to convention rights.  Article 1 states the Applicant has a right to peaceful enjoyment of his premises  and his premises licence and has the right to earn a living.

· Applicant bought the premises because of its location and that is the problem not the management

· The Applicant should not be penalised for the behaviour of people outside its premises

· The Guidance ,7.45 & 7.23, says that when the customers are out of control of the premises then conditions can not be made on the applicant

· Only conditions which are applicable to the applicant can be imposed and the applicant had done all he could reasonably do

· Conditions should not be imposed where there is other legislation which could deal with the problem.  In particular, under the Crime and Disorder Act the police can seek a review of the licence, alternatively, there are remedies in the Anti Social Behaviour Act which could be sought against individuals

· The Customer letters refer to how well the staff look after the customers

Following an invitation by the Chairman of the Sub-Committee to sum up, Sergeant Higgin explained that he was not asking to close the premises down but to close at 2am.  This is only one hour earlier and is reasonable and proportionate.

At 3.10pm, all parties, with the exception of the Sub-Committee Members, the Principal Solicitor and the Committee Support Officer withdrew from the meeting whilst the Panel gave detailed consideration to the matter.

The parties returned at 3.35pm to hear the Sub-Committee’s decision which was as follows:-

The Sub-Committee has considered the application by Mehmet Akdeniz to vary the licence at the premises known as The Warwick. 3 Warwick Road, Carlisle.  

The Sub-Committee has considered the application and taken into account the evidence before it.  In particular it has listened to the submissions made by:

· Ms Matharu on behalf of Mr Akdeniz.

· Mr Akdeniz.

· Sgt. Higgin.

· Insp. Carlton

The Sub-Committee had also received a petition and 88 letters from customers.

The Sub-Committee had noted the petition, although it did not make reference to any named premises.

With regard to the customer letters, the Sub-Committee had taken account of this evidence.  Members did note, however, that the comments therein in the main did not relate to the licensing objectives.

After careful consideration, the Sub-Committee has unanimously decided that the application be refused for the following reasons:

1) The Sub-Committee had had regard to the Licensing Policy, in particular sections 4.3.1 and 4.3.2 as well as the Guidance

2) The members were of the opinion that the terms of the application were contrary to one of the licensing objectives, in particular Members were of the opinion that it was not conducive to the prevention of crime and disorder

3) The Members gave due weight to the representations by the Police and agreed with them that the application, if granted in the terms applied for, would potentially increase crime and disorder

4) The Members noted that since the terminal hour was reduced last November, incidents of crime and disorder had fallen considerably and consider that there is evidence to suggest that if the terminal hour was later, crime and disorder would increase again.  The evidence indicates that such crime and disorder is caused by customers of the Applicant either inside or directly outside the premises who are within the Applicant’s control.

5) The suggested conditions set out in the operating schedule, namely the provision of CCTV and staff training, would not be sufficient to prevent crime and disorder.  It is noted that the premises have been covered internally by a CCTV system for the last four years and externally by Council CCTV and this has not prevented the incidents.

6) The Applicant and the Police agree that the use of doormen would be inappropriate.

7) The Applicant had suggested a terminal hour of 3am.  Members considered that the evidence given verbally and in writing by the Police indicated that there has been a substantial reduction in incidents since hours were changed from 3am prior to November to 2am on certain nights.

Accordingly, the application is refused.

The decision will be confirmed in writing and would include details of the Applicants right of appeal.

(The meeting ended at 3.40pm)

